 COBHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 2015/16 (NO 9)

Minutes of the PARISH COUNCIL MEETING held in 
The Meadow Room on 
Monday 7th March 2016 at 7.30 pm
PRESENT

COUNCILLORS:
CLLR R DYMOND (CHAIR)
CLLR M HAIG
CLLR S DYER

CLLR M BOOTH
CLLR S ARNOTT
CLLR J BLACKETT
CLLR B SMITH


IN ATTENDANCE:
MRS K LANE (CLERK)
CLLR SAMIR JASSAL (GBC)
CLLR ROBIN THEOBALD (GBC & SHORNE PARISH COUNCIL)
CLLR BOB LANE (SHORNE PARISH COUNCIL)

Cllr Rosemary Dymond welcomed everyone to the meeting and explained that the first hour would be devoted to discussing the Lower Thames Crossing again. Cllr Robin Theobald (GBC & Shorne Parish Council) and Cllr Bob Lane (Shorne Parish Council) had kindly agreed to come along once again to present the routes, plus discuss new developments and any areas of concern that people may wish to add to the questionnaire. Cllr Dymond explained that there were paper copies of the questionnaire at the back of the room for anyone who could not access the questionnaire online. 
Cllr Theobald presented the maps and explained the routes for both Option C variants – the Western Southern Route and the Eastern Southern Route. [Please see February meeting minutes for more information on the presentation which was largely the same as last month]. 
Cllr Dymond asked how close the routes are to Shorne school. Cllr Theobald said that one route is just 300yards from the school. There will be more of an impact with the proposed embankment that is likely to propagate noise everywhere.

Cllr Booth asked why these two variants were chosen and why between Shorne village and lower Shorne and not North of Shorne, taking a more westerly route? 

Cllr Theobald explained that there was another route suggested back in 2009 but this Cliff route was abandoned. Moving the tunnel would be difficult and the marshes are a particularly environmentally sensitive area – the highest protected land. They are now trying to keep as close to Gravesend as they can. 

One Parishioner said that perhaps we should start negotiating on exactly where the route goes, as it is looking likely to happen anyway.
Cllr Booth said we should object first but we may need to start negotiating/mitigating if they decide to press ahead with one of the Option C variants. 
Another Parishioner asked how much objection there was on the Essex side.
Cllr Theobald said that they are not any happier than we are. He is hopeful that our combined efforts will make Highways England think twice. As the proposal currently stands, Thurrock will have both crossings and they have said that they want route D further down the river. Route D was disregarded back in 2009. Thurrock’s preferred option might be a better solution but it would mean Highways England going back to the drawing board. 

Cllr Dymond thanked Cllr Theobald for coming and introduced Cllr Bob Lane.
Cllr Lane’s presentation gave some suggestions for how people may want to consider answering some of the more difficult questions in the questionnaire. He explained that he did not want to tell anyone what to write but the purpose was to explain the form and the way it had been written in a way that made some of the questions a little tricky.
Cllr Dymond said that she thought it was unfair how Highways England had carried out the questionnaire dissemination. She had requested 300 questionnaires to give to parishioners but only received 50 as they said that they could not afford to send more, meanwhile they were handing out questionnaires to people who had been waiting at the tunnel - to anyone, many of whom lived miles and miles away. 

One Parishioner asked whether there were any detailed maps on the internet. It was explained that the maps are on the Highways England website but they are difficult to find. For the first 3 weeks they were particularly difficult to locate but they have since posted slightly more prominent links to them.  

Another parishioner asked what was being done to coordinate responses. Cllr Lane explained that a co-ordination group meets every Wednesday which includes all local Cllrs, our MP etc. He explained that Meopham Parish Council are undecided as to whether the LTC is a good thing or bad thing and they do not seem to realise what will happen to A227 in both directions if Option C goes ahead. He explained that Medway is supporting Option C. Gravesham Cllrs have all voted unanimously to oppose Option C and are putting aside a pot of money to fund a judicial review if needed. 

One Parishioner asked what the potential impact on Sole Street will be. Cllr Lane said that there had not been any forecasts to traffic increases on most roads as part of the research. However, there is obviously the potential for lots of people to come through Cobham and Sole Street if there are any problems at the crossing.
Cllr Dymond explained that when she spoke to Martin Potts (who is heading the Highways England consultation and project) he did not know Cobham at all and had not been here.
One Parishioner suggested that we take the opportunity to take mitigation measures now to slow traffic down through Cobham and Sole Street with a 40mph limit between Sole Street and Meopham. There have been a couple of accidents coming out of Camer Park recently, as well as one by the pub. Now might be an opportunity to do more to slow traffic in Sole Street. 

Cllr Dymond explained that the Parish Council and local residents in Sole Street have already started the ball rolling in terms of looking at ways to slow traffic through Sole Street.
One Parishioner questioned what else could be done in Cobham and Sole Street to encourage people to complete the questionnaire. It was suggested that a group of volunteers could help spread the message. Cllr Dymond suggested a rota for the local shop where volunteers could set-up and talk to people as they came in. It is important to make people aware as many still do not seem to know the facts. For example, the WSL new link road runs parallel to The Street. Many people are not aware of the smaller detail and if they were aware then they would understand what a huge impact this will have on our villages. 

Another Parishioner questioned whether there was the expertise available to fight this if necessary.
Cllr Bob Lane explained that the Secretary of State for Transport has said that he would take all views on board. Highways England are looking purely at the Economics. Meanwhile the local groups are trying to get expertise in, civil engineers helping Shorne etc, the coordination group at Gravesham. We need help at that level at the moment. The Parish Councils will run out of money in no time. Even if we went ahead with pushing for a Judicial review, the review will likely just say that they went about the consultation in the wrong way and they must do it again. It would only delay the project by 6months and unlikely to halt it completely.
Cllr Dymond thanked everyone for coming and began proceedings for the normal Parish Council meeting.
1. Apologies for Absence: Cllr K Smith, Cllr S Dyer (arriving late due to work commitments), Cllr Gabbitas and Cllr Samir Jassal and Cllr B Sweetland
2. Minutes:  to confirm and sign the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Monday 8th February 2016. All agreed and signed by the Chairman Cllr Rosemary Dymond. 
3. Declaration of Interests:  None.

4. Parishioners Comments
One Parishioner raised the issue of potholes outside Burleigh. Cllr B Smith said that these had already been reported and were being dealt with.
The damaged roadsign on the corner of Jeskyns/Henhurst Rd was raised again. There is still a lot of debris alongside it, as well as a long section of dead hedgerow. Clerk to report again.
Parking outside Jeskyns was raised as people are still parking on the grass verge just past the car park entrance. Cones had previously been placed there, but it has not made much difference. Clerk to report to Denise Bird, Jeskyns.
A Parishioner raised the issue of parking problems in Greenlands. She explained that people are now parking in the turning circle, making it very difficult for delivery lorries to turn round. It was explained that it is now very difficult to drive along Greenlands as there are parked cars on both sides, meaning that people are forced to reverse the length of Greenlands when they meet cars coming in the opposite direction. The Parishioner said that with the proposed new Crossing, there will be many more cars driving through the village and questioned whether we could have the double yellow lines removed from main road to slow traffic down. The reason it is a clear road that encourages speeding is because there is no parking. There have been four accidents within as many weeks. Also, the numbers of cars with permits has increased. 
Cllr Dymond explained that she and a local group would be meeting with the KCC traffic management team again soon so she said she would raise it. It was suggested that the team come during the daytime when parking at its worst. It will be full from 4/5pm. 

Cllr Blackett said he would take some photographs and send them to the Clerk.
Cllr Dymond suggested that we re-look at the spaces by the station car park again.

Community warden, Steve Gray spoke next and explained that since there has not been a crossing patrol at the school, he has been coming up a couple of times a week to watch what is happening. He said that drivers seem to have taken note that the crossing patrol is not there, and have been slowing down when they see parents waiting to cross. He said that the school is waiting for training for two new crossing patrol ladies and this should be available in the near future. He also spoke to someone who was complaining about parking problems in Lawrence Drive where there is a disabled bay and people are parking opposite it. Steve Gray to speak to the headteacher about the issue. 
There was some discussion about the need to start a Speedwatch group in Sole Street and Steve Gray explained that a good number of people are needed to do the training. A member of the Cobham Speedwatch group who was present at the meeting said she would contact the Sole Street residents again to see if we can get started. 
Regarding dog fouling issues in Sole Street, Steve Gray explained that he had provided various posters and stickers which have gone up in Sole Street. A new bin has been installed by St Mary’s Church room but there still seems to be some isolated incidents. The dog warden is visiting and the Council has been cleaning the pavements.
5. Matters Arising from previous minutes 

Cobham Traffic Management
Cllr Dymond said that Cllr Bryan Sweetalnd has committed £3500, and Cobham Parish Council have committed £3000 from their own budget for Traffic management in Cobham. Our first ‘shopping list’ however was going to cost £18000 so we had to cut it right down. We are now awaiting the final list and costings. 

Damaged Sole Street sign
The Clerk explained that the sign has been ordered by KCC Highways and we are awaiting a date for this to be reinstated.

Potholes at the back of the school
Cllr Dymond thanked Cllr Ben Smith for fixing the potholes here.
The sign at the end of Jeskyns Rd
Again, this has been ordered and we are awaiting a date. A Parishioner said that the accident which damaged the sign also caused the telegraph pole to split. Clerk to report.
Footway from Sole Street to Camer Park
A meeting with KCC Highways and residents was recently held. Still awaiting feedback on proposals.
Dog fouling in Sole Street
Steve Gray, Community warden has provided various notices which have gone up in Sole Street. The dog warden was asked to go out and patrol the area but without specific details about the suspected offender, there is little else that can be done at this stage. The pavements have been cleaned by GBC a few times now.
Overgrown vegetation notices 
Posters have gone up and we now have leaflets that we can put through doors if necessary.
Footpath opposite the Railway Inn, Sole Street
Footpaths officer getting a working party there with Cllr Rosemary Dymond next week. 

Knotweed

Cllr Arnott said that the knotweed has not started to grow again yet but John Jackson has been successfully treating it so far so we should continue with that for now. Follow-up with John Jackson. 
Damaged telephone pole in the Street
This has now been fixed.
Stonehouse Yard
Cllr B Smith explained that the driveway maintenance was the responsibility of the house owners. Cllr Smith visited the area and explained that the main damage was at the top by the driveways at the end where some loose aggregate is required. Cllr Dymond said she would speak to the residents.
Water pump 
The Parish Council has received some quotes. Cllr Dymond to arrange a date with Cllr Smith and some of the people who have quoted so they can discuss the work that is required.

Clean for the Queen

Cllr Dymond thanked those people who helped with the ‘Clean for the Queen’ initiative and said we should try to arrange another one closer to June. She said that her and Cllr Arnott had managed to clear half of Halfpence Lane and filled 25 sacks! They are making arrangements to clear the remainder of the road. 
By-way nr Scalers Hill
GBC have said that nothing can be done about so called ‘Green laners’ along this stretch as it is a by-way and an unmade road and thus open to motor vehicles.  If people could be caught speeding then they could be prosecuted but they are not breaking the law by using the right of way.
6. Ongoing Items

Playing Fields

Cllr Dyer reported that some of our Councillors undertook a big clear up of the children’s playground during half term, including clearing some of the debris on the rubber matting, chain sawing some of the overhanging trees and generally tidying up the area. The Parish Council have previously agreed for the playing field benches to be repaired and we are just waiting for the weather to improve before this work starts. 
Footpaths

Cllr Dymond said we had already spoken about the footpath opposite the Railway pub in Sole Street. Cllr Dymond said she would be attending a Footpaths meeting on Thursday 10th March.
Transport

A Joint Transportation Board meeting will be held on 16th March. Clerk to send details to Mike Booth. Lower Thames Crossing and Cobham to be raised. 

Planning
Correspondence sent from CPC 12 February 2016 to GBC Planning Officer in reply to his letter:-
 
Dear Mr Gilbert
Thank you for your letter of 19 January which was received by our Parish Clerk, informing us that as of 1 March you propose that all plans be available online only.  
I object to this proposal on behalf of Cobham as all Parish Council’s are expected to comment upon plans which are by their very nature, complex and detailed.  It is simply impossible to view them online. 
We are ordinary volunteers, most of us elderly with failing sight, who do not have the latest large screen personal computers. I use an Applemac, which copes better than most.  Other members of our subcommittee have iPads or Kindle’s with much smaller screens.  I cannot compare blown up plans by flicking from one window to another and need to overlay the physical plans if I am to properly view the detail.
There are often myriad pages to compare for even the simplest of alterations and plans.
We have tried to view plans online over the past year, and we have found it impossible.
The Portal is often out of action and not available to your own department when I telephone them to discuss matters.  Before Christmas was a prime example; nobody could give me any information on when comments were due back, even though I had the paper plans before me, as it “hadn’t been put on the system”.  The Portal was unavailable for an extended period for updating (according to the website) but does not appear to be any different.
There have been instances when we have not been sent amendments to plans (Critholme, in Sole St is a typical example) and been told that it wasn’t necessary to inform the Parish Council, even when we have objected to the original proposal. Yet a couple of weeks later I received another set of plans with “amended” stamped on them and the same planning reference number as the original  (No 6 Manor Road, Sole St). This makes no sense.
Your own senior planners have told me that they do not know how the system would cope if it were paperless.  
We require full size plans or else we cannot make comments, which is absolutely out of the question; surely this must be a legal requirement?
If cost is the issue, then I see no reason why the person applying for planning permission is not charged directly for the full cost of the administration of copying and posting the plans to whichever Parish is concerned. Most covering letters are standard and just need a couple of details inputting - surely something the system could cope with automatically.
I have always found the Planning Staff very helpful and considerate, but frustrated themselves with the system.  As someone who is new to planning and unfamiliar with the process I made an appointment and came in to the office to sit with one of your staff, who was excellent and explained some of what is expected.
The “tracking” element of the Portal does not seem to work; I’ve tracked every planning application that we have been sent since 2015, as I have taken over as lead for the subcommittee of our parish, and have not received a single automatic notification when there has been an update.  Nobody can tell me why.
Finding documents or rather “comments” is a matter of trial and error, who would imagine that to open a document one would be required to click on it’s date rather than said document?
I realise that some of your staff work part time, and their colleagues are reluctant to deal with complex cases that are unfamiliar to them, but this hinders the whole process.  I have left messages on several occasions but do not receive return calls.  
I asked our Chair, Rosemary Dymond, to raise the issue at the last Chairpersons’ Meeting and I believe that other Parish Councils have objected too.  I know that my predecessor Bernard Glenister objected to the suggestion of plans being viewed online along with the rest of the subcommittee.  This Parish has not changed its view.
Yours sincerely
Kerry Smith, Margaret Haig, Steve Dyer, Rosemary Dymond, Cobham Parish Council’s Planning Subcommittee
Mr Gilbert’s email reply, which gives me very little confidence:
From: "Gilbert, Clive" <clive.gilbert@gravesham.gov.uk>
Subject: RE: Planning
Date: 23 February 2016 12:29:37 GMT
To: BTinternet <robinandkerry14@btinternet.com>
Dear Kerry
Thank you for your reply.  Meopham PC is not alone in resisting this suggested change.  We will reconsider.
Regards
Clive Gilbert
Service Manager (Development Management)
Email correspondence received:
From: administrator <administrator@kentalc.gov.uk>
Date: 29 February 2016 at 12:55:33 GMT
To: undisclosed-recipients:;
Subject: Online petition calling on government to give parish and town councils the right to appeal planning decisions  
Dear Member Councils
We wanted to remind everyone about the online petition calling on government to give parish and town councils the right to appeal planning decisions to the Planning Inspectorate, which was highlighted in the NALC bulletin below and was raised by Dr Jonathan Owen, NALC Chief Executive, at the KALC Chairmanship Conference on Friday. There have been 5,707 signatures so far. The deadline for the petition is 19 April.  The link to the petition is as follows: online petition to Parliament .
Kind Regards
Terry Martin
Chief Executive - Kent Association of Local Councils
 
I see absolutely no point in this petition.  We as Parish Councillors do not usually have the expertise or knowledge to challenge Planning Departments, we can give a local view and comments and that is all.  Instances like the proposed new tunnel through Chalk do not even need planning permission, so really what is the point?  Perhaps we can discuss further at the April PC meeting as I will not be attending in March.
 
Ref No: 20151139 - Oldlands Barn, Gold Street DA13 0XA
Demolition of the existing structure and erection of a replacement dwelling alongside associated parking, access and landscaping works.
Correspondence from Mr G Stringer re Oldlands Barn by email 14 February, was acknowledged and CPC comments remain as an objection.  
GBC decision pending, although Richard Hart, Senior Planner has submitted a document saying his has no objections subject to some rules and regs on waste.
Ref No:  20160088 - 1 Smallholdings Round Street Sole St DA13 9AY
Erection of two storey rear extension with front porch.
Cobham Parish Council has no objection to this extension as it appears to fall within the permitted development ratio and will use similar materials to blend into the existing building.  
Ref No 20160133 - Wildacre Sole St DA13 0XZ
Erection of a new conservatory to the west elevation.
The plans do not show the entire floor plan and are inadequate as it cannot determined to what extent the property has been extended previously.  It is unclear whether the proposed conservatory replaces one that all ready exists and it appears in any case to be unflattering addition built in white PVCu, given that is positioned in an area of outstanding natural beauty.  
Cobham Parish Council objects on the basis that the plans are not clear and that it sits within land designated AONB.
 
Neighbourhood Forum Report

A Lower Thames Crossing meeting is scheduled for Wednesday involving abridge2far, Bob Lane and the Neighbourhood Forum.

Footway between Round Street and Scratton Fields
Cllr Dymond reported that a meeting was held on Friday 26th February with KCC Highways. They examined both sides of the road from the pond to where the footway is on the opposite side of road. The Highways team thought that it would be better if the footway was higher up the bank behind the hedgerow. Cllr Dymond explained that some funding is now available where it can be proven that improvements make it safer for children waiting for/getting on school buses so we will be trying to access some of that funding. We are now awaiting plans for where that footway would best be placed.

Parking Problems

Greenlands has already been discussed. In the January meeting the issue of pavement parking in Manor Road was raised. One Parishioner asked about the legality of pavement parking. It was his understanding that Councils can, if they wish, ban pavement parking. He explained that Lewis Rd in Istead Rise has a pavement parking ban and signs up explaining the ban. Could the same be done in Manor Road? Clerk to ask Cllr Sweetland. 
Speeding

It was reported that a cyclist was recently hit somewhere close to Camer Street. Reports were seen on social media.
Sweepshole

Cllr Dymond said that there have been no reports that it needs cutting back yet but the first cut of the season is due April/May. Cllr Dymond explained that Cllr Arnott is also now assisting with managing the pond when there are issues between scheduled cuts.
7. GBC Matters

Cllr Samir Jassal was not present. Cllr Dymond said she would be attending the Parish Chairmans’ meeting so please let her know if anyone has any agenda items. 
8. KCC
Cllr Bryan Sweetland not present. 

9. KALC

There is a meeting on 22nd March. Cllr B Smith is attending. 

10. Correspondence
As discussed earlier, Cllr Dymond to speak to Cllr Gabbitas regarding the disabled bay in Lawrence Drive and the difficulties the resident is having in accessing the bay

The Parish Councillors also discussed helping people complete their Lower Thames Crossing questionnaires. Additional letters will be sent and we need to show people what the actual impact will be. Cllr Dyer said that he had arranged for five more banners to be made for £100. Cllr Mike Booth proposed the expenditure and Cllr M Haig seconded it.  

11. Parish Councillors

Cllr Arnott said that Round Street had been granted permission to close the road for the Queen’s birthday in June. She said there had also been reports of another dog attack in Gold Street, possibly the same dog as before. 
Cllr M Haig spoke about St Mary’s Church room and the application that has been made by someone/some organisation within the village to register the building as a community asset by asking for it to be included in the ‘Community right to bid’ register. Cllr Haig said that the building belongs to the diocese and is already a community asset so she does not see any reason for this application. Cllr Haig requested that a letter be written from the Parish Council to say that we do not support the application as it is already a well-used Parish asset. Cllr Booth said he felt we should write a letter saying we have already agreed as a Parish Council that we would not support the application. Cllr Arnott said she totally disagreed and said that it had been discussed and she felt there was not a good enough argument for or against and that the Parish Council had only agreed to not put in an application themselves ie the Parish Council should not support or object to it. Cllr Dyer said he did not feel that the issue was anything to do with the Parish Council. 

12. Any other Business

Cllr Dymond spoke about the War memorial at Ifield where we have been asked us to fund some markers there to stop people parking on the verges. The Borough Cllr has some funds available so hopefully some short wooden stakes or similar can be arranged. 

The Queen’s 90th birthday celebrations were discussed. It was reported that on 21st April The Parish Council, with the Sports Association, is hoping to have a bonfire as part of the national lighting of beacons/bonfires event. We have also asked whether any of our Parishioners are turning 90 this year and so far have only one name but please let us know if anyone is aware of anyone else. There are various events at Owletts, including the opening of the Rose garden in June. The weekend of Saturday 11th and Sunday 12th June is when most of celebrations will take place locally including the Garden safari on 12th June. The Parish Council is also holding a Front of House floral competition. Full details of Queen’s birthday celebrations can be found on the Parish Council website.
A Parishioner said she would like to organise something similar to the event held for the Royal wedding, perhaps during the afternoon of the Garden safari. One suggestion was a street party in Lodge Lane.
13. Finance

On the proposal of Cllr Dyer, seconded by Cllr M Haig, the following cheques were signed and ratified: 
20/02/16
EDF






£768.00

07/03/16
Clerk’s salary (March)



£200.00

07/03/16
M Lisney (maintenance March)


£134.00

Total






       

£1102.00

As there was no other business the Chairman closed the public meeting at 10.10pm.

Chairman......................................................................................................................................
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